
AICPA Asks IRS for Guidance on Excess
Business Losses
The excess business loss is de�ned as the aggregate deductions for the taxable year
attributable to trades or businesses of a taxpayer over the aggregate gross income
or gain for the taxable year, plus $250,000 ($500,000 for a ...

Jun. 24, 2020

In a letter submitted to the Department of the Treasury and the Internal Revenue
Service (IRS), the American Institute of CPAs (AICPA) requested additional guidance
and relief regarding Internal Revenue Code section 461(l)* as enacted under the
Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security (CARES) Act.
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The CARES Act amended section 461(l) of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (TCJA), which
imposed on each applicable taxpayer a limitation on the deductible loss related to a
trade or business in the taxable year in which the loss is incurred, also known as the
excess business loss.

The excess business loss is de�ned as the aggregate deductions for the taxable year
attributable to trades or businesses of a taxpayer over the aggregate gross income or
gain for the taxable year, plus $250,000 ($500,000 for a married �ling joint return).
Any disallowed loss becomes a net operating loss carryover to the next subsequent
year.

Under the TCJA, section 461(l)(I)(A)** made the limitation applicable for any taxable
year beginning after December 31, 2017 and before January 1, 2026; the CARES Act
amended section 461(l)(I)(B)**, making the limitation applicable for any taxable
year beginning after December 31, 2020 and before January 1, 2026.

The CARES Act may negatively affect taxpayers who previously reported an excess
business loss limitation on their tax return for the 2018 tax year. Those taxpayers
may need to amend their 2018 returns, incurring unnecessary costs of tax
preparation. The refunds related to the amended return may not release until after
additional IRS review, which may take many months.

As a result of the retroactive change in section 461(l), taxpayers may have underpaid
their estimated tax payments for the 2019 tax year as they can no longer claim the
net operating loss anticipated for 2019.

The AICPA submitted the recommendations in the following areas in response to the
amended code section, the revenue procedure and the notice:

Treatment of Previously Reported Excess Business Losses
AICPA recommends Treasury and the IRS provide taxpayers who reported
excess business losses for the 2018 tax year with the opportunity to adjust
their section 461(l) loss without amending their return and allow affected
taxpayers to �le a request for a refund related to the allowance of the excess
business loss that was limited on their 2018 tax return.

Relief for Underpayment of Estimated Taxes
AICPA recommends Treasury and the IRS exercise their authority to grant
relief for taxpayers for estimated tax underpayment penalties and interest
charges, to the extent that they are related to the changes in the excess
business loss limitation statute and provide relief for taxpayers who would
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like to apply any refund from their amended 2018 return to their 2019 tax
payments.

*461 lower case “L”

**461 lower case “L”; Capital “i” (Roman numeral 1); A & B
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